Guidance for photographing and sharing images of young people

We understand the importance of sharing photos and the positive benefits this can have – taking photos of young people at YQ events and sharing these images is a great way of celebrating achievements and recording memories. Photos increase engagement with current YQ members as well as potentially engaging with new members and sponsors. However, photography is considered personal data (when the individual is identifiable) so we need to manage this carefully. By following these guidelines and best practice, we can promote Young Quilters whilst keeping everyone safe, avoiding child protection and safeguarding issues. These guidelines must be followed when working with all YQs aged 5 to 18 years old.  
Gaining permission
It is the responsibility of the YQ Rep, YQ Group Leader or a designated volunteer to obtain and maintain a clear, confidential record of parental/legal guardian permission prior to taking photographs which may be used for publicity, magazine articles or web etc. Please use the PHOTO PERMISSION FORM YQ09 to obtain permission from the parent/guardian when they drop their child off at the workshop. If a parent/guardian does not give permission or does not complete the form, please do not photograph the child. 

It is crucial that written permission is obtained since one of our duties to our YQ sponsors is to supply them with photos for use in their publications and websites, and we do not want to give a sponsor a photo of a child whose parent/guardian has not given permission. Please make sure the parent/guardian and child are well informed why you are taking photos and how you are keeping the photos safe. It is also polite to ask the child if they would like their photograph taken. This ensures they're aware that the image is being taken and understand what the picture may be used for. 
Photo permission forms must be stored securely on a password protected device or in a secure place – a locked house out of sight. If you have a lockable drawer or folder please store them in there. Once the photos are no longer in use or if a YQ stops attending your workshops, photo permission forms must be deleted/shredded. Please review the paperwork regularly and delete/shred details of YQs who have not attended your workshops in the last 12 months. If a YQ is no longer on your membership list sent by The Guild, this means they are no longer a member and you must destroy their form within 6 months. 
Photos emailed to the YQPL must be accompanied by a photo permission form. 

Taking photos

Photographs of children at YQ events must only be taken by the YQ Rep, YQ Group Leader or designated volunteer (at AGM and Festival of Quilts, the YQPL, YQ National Officer or YQ Trustee may also take photos and use photos where permission is granted). This is because The Guild would be liable if these photographs were ever misused (even by accident). Photos must only be taken and used for Guild purposes and use only – never for personal use. Video and audio will never be captured.
The YQ rep, group leader or designated volunteer must sign the contract to confirm they agree to work in line with these guidelines and follow best practice. See document: YQ17 PHOTO PERMISSIONS – YOUNG QUILTER VOLUNTEER AGREEMENT March 2019
Alternatively a parent/ guardian can take a photo of their child only and email it to The Guild, accompanied with a photo permission form see document: PHOTO PERMISSION FORM YQ09
Managing situations when consent isn’t given:

Young people should never consciously be made to feel excluded. Some practical tips of how to manage this are below.
· Confirm with parent/ guardian whether the child knows they cannot have their photo taken 

· Don’t take photographs of the entire group, photo smaller groups so that less attention is drawn to the child that cannot be photographed

· If you have numerous children without photo permission, consider splitting the group in two and only photographing the group that has permissions

· Suggest the child without permission stands on an edge of the group, so they can be cropped out 

Keeping photographs safe

Photos of children must be kept securely and by the YQ rep, group leader or designated volunteer. Hard copies of images should be kept in a secure place - in a locked house out of sight. If you have a lockable drawer or folder please store then in there. Electronic images should be on a password protected device with restricted access. Passwords must be strong with a minimum of 8 characters, with some numbers and symbols. Devices include computers, laptops, mobiles, USB, hard drives, clouds. If using a cloud service, please use a reputable provider with guaranteed storage in the UK. When saving photos, clearly label the photo by renaming the file with the child’s/children’s name/s. Save the photos in a clearly labelled folder stating the activity and date of capture. 
Photos must only be kept whilst in use and for the appropriate length of time. E.g. for the regional magazine or until the YQPL has received the photos by email. Any photo taken and not used, or poor quality photos must be deleted straight away. Please review the photos regularly and delete/shred photos of YQs who have not attended your workshops in the last 12 months. If a YQ is no longer on your membership list sent by The Guild, this means they are no longer a member and you must destroy their photos within 6 months. 
Sharing photos - Identification of children 
Images of children in school uniform or showing an identifiable location should not be used. Children must be dressed appropriately to reduce the risk of inappropriate use 
YQ Website

· Photos of YQs on the YQ website are accompanied by first names only and regional number, not specific locations. The NSPCC state ‘do not use children’s names in photograph captions. If a child is named, avoid using the photograph’
· Full names are used on two occasions on the YQ website: Festival of Quilts and AGM winners (full names are never used alongside labelled photos of the children)
· FoQ winner’s full names are already available to the public from USE
· Children’s ages are not stated, only the age category they have won
Printed newsletters
· The YQ newsletter includes a list of competition winners full names and regions – this is posted out to a closed group, only YQs and YQ volunteers. Photos are only labelled with the YQs first name and region, never full names. This also applies to regions and specialist groups who would like to include this information in their magazines. 
Social media 
· Parental/guardian permission must be obtained for photos of their child to be posted on Guild social media (PHOTO PERMISSION FORM YQ09). Photos of YQs must never be used on volunteer/staff personal social media accounts. 
· The YQ project has Facebook, Instagram, Pinterest and a Twitter page as well as The Guild having various social media accounts. Only young people aged 13+ can set up accounts on Facebook, Twitter, Instagram and Pinterest. Therefore our social media is aimed at Youngish Quilters (aged 14-18) and YQ volunteers. 
Professional photography at FoQ
The FoQ Terms and Conditions state that by attending the Festival of Quilts, permission has been given to be photographed. Only the official Upper Street Events professional photographer/s have permission to take photos at the children’s workshops. The Guild also asks parents to complete PHOTO PERMISSION FORM YQ09 
Photographing YQ quilts 

By entering a YQ challenge or competition, the YQ has given permission for their quilt to be photographed and used in publications produced by The Quilters’ Guild of the British Isles or our sponsors. This is stated in the YQ AGM entry form and the FoQ Terms of Conditions written by Upper Street Events. 
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